Eastern Kentucky University

Staff Council

Minutes

Meeting of March 15, 2005

Call to Order

Chair Laird called the meeting to order on Tuesday, March 15, 2005 at 10:10 a.m. in the Teleconference Room of the Student Services Building.

Members present were:  Beverly Burrus, Denise Conner, Anne Cross, Stephanie King, Lisa Laird, Bennett Rowe, JoAnn Storie, Carol Thomas, Hossein Vaez, and Staff Regent David Williams.

February Minutes

Chair Laird reported the Minutes of the meeting of February 8, 2005 were approved as submitted by the majority of the Council by email.

Chair Report

Chair Laird reported that she had met with Gary Barksdale, Director of Human Resources and Payroll, to discuss how staff equity funds are distributed and the process for this distribution.  The purpose of the meeting was to obtain a better understanding by the Staff Council, which can be shared with staff regarding the process.    

Mr. Barksdale reported that the distribution of these funds was determined by a committee after research regarding market data for our area and CUPA (College and University Personnel Association) data.  He also emphasized that determining the market salaries for our employees and receiving a budget to fully fund at these levels are two different concerns.  

Eastern first began a process of distributing equity funds in 2002 with the first year funds budgeted to clerical and support staff and some custodial staff.  In 2003, funds were distributed to skilled labor and farm employees.  In 2004, the funds are to be distributed to professional and administrative employees.  Next year, the process will begin again.  The dollars to be allotted to the equity funds should be determined in the April meeting of the Board of Regents.

Chair Laird shared with Mr. Barksdale the concern that the staff of the University were not aware of the process and needed better communication on how equity funds were determined.  Mr. Barksdale indicated that Associate Vice President for Public Relations and Marketing Marc Whitt had joined the committee and would be providing communication to the staff in the future.

Mr. Barksdale indicated he would be happy to meet with the Staff Council and explain the equity funds process.  Chair Laird will invite him to our April meeting.  It was also agreed that the Staff Council would like to sponsor a forum or forums on the equity process to allow staff questions and discussion.

It was also discussed in the meeting the concern that the Council has regarding rumors that the Council thinks it is a “bargaining unit.”  Chair Laird stated very clearly that no one on the Staff Council considered the Council a “bargaining unit” nor were they interested in being one.  Staff Regent Williams further indicated he felt an inclusive process, which we are attempting to have by communicating with staff, is one of the major ways a university can prevent a union from “getting in” an organization. 

There was also discussion regarding the proper procedure for bringing matters before the University Benefits Committee (UBC).  There were some members of the UBC concerned that the Staff Council had attempted to bypass the UBC in getting additional holidays and vacation.  It was determined that the Council had provided the survey of holidays and vacations at other universities to the UBC as was proper and there was no attempt in any way by the Council to bypass the UBC.  The Council will continue to remain steadfast in following proper procedures.

Standing Committee Report


Issues and Benefits Committee

Chair Vaez reported the committee had met with Provost Chapman as a guest to provide information and input.  He was especially helpful in the interpretation of staff members teaching classes.  The basic premise was if a staff member, as a part of his/her duties, was asked to teach a class during the regular office hours, there would be no additional compensation.  However, if teaching a class is in addition to the regular duties and/or after hours, additional compensation would be permissible.  There was also concern that if it was common to request a staff member to teach every semester, in addition to regular duties, there was a staffing concern that needed to be addressed by the department.   

Provost Chapman was also asked to provide his thoughts on staff involved in research not directly related to his/her department, but was still beneficial to the University as a whole.  It was his position that staff could not be compensated for research they did at their own initiative if unrelated to their direct area of responsibility.

Dr. Chapman was also very supportive of the concept of a staff internship, which would be comparable to the Women and Minority internship currently available to faculty members.  He advised the Council should prepare a plan and present it to the proper personnel for review.

There was also discussion of professional development opportunities for staff.  Provost Chapman indicated the Council should provide input on staff training and development and research the possibility of Continuing Education and Outreach providing some of the needed training.

Communications Committee

Chair King reported the committee had not met since the last Council meeting, but would be meeting within the next couple of weeks.

Elections and Credentials Committee

The committee has not met since the last Council meeting.

Staff Recognition and Professional Development Committee

The committee has not met since the last Council meeting.


Executive Committee

The Executive Committee met last week to discuss some recommended changes to the Bylaws, which are attached as Amendment A to these Minutes.  The focus of these recommended changes was to ensure that the Council remained strong with twelve members.  With such a small Council the committee felt it was very important that a means be provided to allow for a new election if a Council member could no longer serve.

The recommended changes to Article VI regarding committees was to ensure that the Council had strong, active committees and to clarify the membership of the Executive Committee.

There was a also a recommendation by Staff Regent Williams to add to Article IX of the Bylaws to allow recommended changes to the Bylaws be passed without waiting for a second meeting.  The proposed change was to also allow the option of distributing recommended changes to the Bylaws to the Council at least two weeks in advance of a meeting allowing the Bylaws to be passed without delay.  

There were no further recommendations to the changes, which will be brought before the April Staff Council meeting for vote.

New Business


Strategic Planning

Chair Laird reported that Dr. Jaleh Rezaie, co-chair of the University Strategic Planning Committee, had requested time to speak to the Council at the May meeting to provide an update on the University’s Strategic Plan.

Staff Challenge

Council member Carol Thomas recommended that the Council challenge all EKU staff to wear maroon to show their support for both our men’s and women’s basketball teams who are OVC champions as they play their first round games in the NCAA.  It was agreed that we would publicize this challenge by means of the EKU Today.
Staff Luncheons

There was discussion regarding the Council to arrange for staff luncheons open to all staff once a month possibly in the Faculty Dining Room of the Powell Building.  Wednesday is recommended as Dining Services offers special pricing on this day.  This would provide an opportunity for staff to meet Council members and provide input in an informal manner.  Chair Laird will check on the possible details of this proposal.

Adjournment

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:05 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Beverly G. Burrus

Secretary/Treasurer
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